
June 2025Dear Friends,

I am writing this in the middle of Holy Week - a time of reflection and remembrance. 
Remembering for the Christian, as it is with the Jewish Faith, is more than just looking back 
to the past. Remembrance for Jews and Christians is not like looking at a photograph album 
or reading faded correspondence from a lover or friend; no, remembrance is a participative 
act. In fact, the English word reminds us that we are RE-membering. That is, putting things 
back together, or making things whole again.  

This is so true of Canterbury Cathedral which, 
since the arrival of Saint Augustine in England 
in 597, has had a mission to remember. The 
building, itself, is a testament to the retelling of 
the greatest story ever told through stone, wood, glass, textiles, and so 
many treasures.  And we must never forget that some of the greatest 
treasures are actually human beings who have, in their lives, told that 
story in fresh and new ways. I am not simply thinking of the great 
Archbishops of   Canterbury, or the Deans and Canons, or even the 
musicians - but those who consider themselves friends of Canterbury 
Cathedral - yes, you and me included! For Canterbury is not a 

museum, but a living community that makes it possible for the retelling of that story over many centuries and 
re-interpretating it for future generations.

Canterbury Cathedral proclaims afresh in each generation the story that it is 
built to proclaim. Our role as American Friends is to support that mission and 
to bind up our own stories with the stories of countless pilgrims and             
worshippers and, yes, even tourists who have left their mark on that holy 
place. Elsewhere in this newsletter, you will read about our recent             
pilgrimage there from the USA.  It was a joy to spend some precious days in 
the Cathedral precincts and, once again, to hear the story re-told for another 
generation.
If you have visited the Cathedral Treasury, you will have seen the amazing 

manuscript that depicts the ingenious and complicated medieval system of pipes that provided the monastic build-
ing with running water and separate from the dirty water.  The Water Tower currently has a brilliant interpretation 
of the use of water in the medieval   cathedral, by the simple use of projected images onto the ancient stonework – 
another way that the Church is called upon to proclaim afresh in each generation.

Elsewhere in the newsletter you will see that we need your email addresses and other information as we attempt to 
re-invigorate the life of FOCCUS – please respond positively to this, so that we can keep in touch more regularly 
and share more news of our beloved Canterbury Cathedral.

A very Happy Easter to you all!

FOCCUS is going digital!  Send your email to administrator@canterburyus.org and get all the latest news from Canterbury.  Or go to 
https://www.canterbury-cathedral.org/get-involved/foccus/ and sign up.  Get the latest on pilgrimages, events, Friends gatherings,

and all that’s happening at the Cathedral.
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As I write this, the roses are blooming in the garden at the    
Deanery and evenings are growing ever lighter. It seems that 
summer has finally come to Canterbury, and at the Cathedral, we 
are also entering into a time of change.

I have now been Dean for just over two years, and I have been 
busy addressing many of the behind-the-scenes things at the 
Cathedral to put our house in order and to make sure we have a 
solid base from which to build. It is an incredible privilege for me 
to live, worship and work in a place which carries the weight of 
history so lightly, but it is also a great responsibility. As many of 
you will be aware, the Cathedral receives no funding from the 
Crown or the Government, and our grant from the Church of 
England makes up only 0.01 percent of our budget. As Dean, one 
of my roles is to ensure the Cathedral’s financial future, and the 
preservation of our many traditions for the next thousand years 
and beyond.

To help us plan for this future, we launched a new Strategic Plan in January which lays out our vision for the 
Cathedral’s direction over the next ten years. Within these pages, you will read clearly our commitment to 
support our communities, to protect our historic fabric and the natural world, and to be a place of hope and 
sanctuary to all who are in need. In these times of political turmoil and economic uncertainty, it is ever 
more important that the Cathedral is a place of faith, pilgrimage, curiosity, and welcome.

You can find the plan on our website, and I hope you will take the time to read it. Our ministry at Canterbury 
Cathedral should ‘inspire life in all its fullness’, and we will return to that message again and again as we 

begin to carry out the work to deliver on our ambitions.

To accomplish our aims, we will need the support of the 
entire Cathedral community: those who worship with us, 
our visitors, all of our Friends and supporters both in the 
UK and internationally, and all of those who hold the 
Cathedral dear in their hearts. Members of FOCCUS will 
have a key role to play in this; you are both our supporters 
and our ambassadors – spreading our message of hope 
and need to others who might be able to play a role in the 
Cathedral’s future. I am hugely grateful for this.

I was delighted to meet many of you when I was in Texas 
and New York in May, but over the next months, there will 
be other opportunities to connect as I am in the process of 
planning a series of trips that will take me across the US. 
And, of course, I will also look forward to welcoming you to 
Canterbury whenever you can join us, and to sharing with 
you the wonder of this place.

Blessings,
David



 Ralph Olson
Thank you, Debby, for your many years of devoted service to FOCCUS!  During the 9 years that I've served 
as a Trustee/Treasurer, I always enjoyed working with you and will miss your always wise advice and  

  

Sam Van Culin
Debby and the Harper family have made FOCCUS  possible! Her father, the Rev. John Harper, founded it 
and her mother, Barbie Harper, supported it from the beginning. Debby herself took on the job of   adminis-

to Debby and enormously grateful for her years of dedicated service and friendship!”   

Mary Anne Grammer, incoming FOCCUS Admi
Mary Anne Grammer, who splits her me between the Berkshires in 

 and New York City, has been selected as the new 
part- me Administr e Assistant for FOCCUS.  She brings some 
three decades of experience as a teacher and coordinator of special 
e with a background in elementary through high school 
s   Raised as a Roman Catholic, she discovered the Episcopal 
Church through her late husband.  Mary Anne has since been ac ve 
for many years in her home church, Grace Episcopal Church, Great 
Barrington, MA, as member of the Vestry and Clerk and leader of 
parish ministries.  Her love of the Anglican Communion and the Episcopal Church suit her well for her 
new responsibili es with FOCCUS.

elcome, Mary Anne! 

Dean Robert Willis

and expand American support for the mother church.  He was a noted hymn 

thousands around the  globe.  Before becoming Canterbury’s dean, he was 
 

at Oxford, he ministered in Shrewsbury, Salisbury, Tisbury and at Sherborne Abbey before his leadership of 
those two English Cathedrals.  

Debby Hailey, daughter of the Rev. John Harper who founded FOCCUS in 

life-long 
ton, DC, 

Board, 
spondence, 

grandchildren.   Her wisdom, energy and spirit will be missed.
Thank you, Debby! 

FOCCUS has a new address:FOCCUS, C/O St. Thomas Church, 1 West 53rd St., New York, NY, 10019.
917-733-8882, administrator@canterburyus.org



Canterbury, an early Anglo-Saxon Center of Leadership and Scholarship
By Powell Hutton 

—
compute Easter.  In his late 50s, he arrived in Rome and met another gifted 

Theodore’s 

Canterbury’s 

er, the Venerable Bede wrote that Theodore “was the irst Archbishop whom all the English obeyed.”

onastery of Saints Peter and Paul (later St. Augustine’s)

“wise men there were in the country, both laymen and ecclesiastics … how the 

” 
“ ”
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FOCCUS Returns to Canterbury
By The Rev. Dr. Robert Flanagan

spiritual guidance and es, allowing them to richly explore their spiritual journeys in the shadow 
of or inside one of the Anglican Communion’s most holy sites.

The pilgrimage has deepened and strengthened FOCCUS’s rela ship with Canterbury and its leadership. 
The pilgrims and their leaders had private recep cussions with Canterbury clergy and a fabulous 
dinner with Dean David Monteith. Such pilgrimages bene FOCCUS as much as the pilgrims in that the work 
of Canterbury becomes tangible and real. The board be er understands the needs of the Cathedral, and 
Canterbury’s leadership knows the commitment and capability of its US friends. 

We are delighted to report that FOCCUS made a pilgrimage to Canterbury 
Cathedral this March fo rs efore the COVID-19 pandemic. 
Over a dozen pilgrims spent a week (March 8-14) at our mother church. Led by 
board members Katherine Grieb, Robert Flanagan, and Bob’s wife Lanie, the 
faithful pilgrims from across the US resided at Canterbury’s Lodge, which had 
Cathedral views out each window. One pilgrim remarked how wonderful it was 
to open their bedroom curta nt Cathedral s ll there 
and beaming in the morning sunshine.

The days were full. Many pilgrims started each day with Morning Prayer and 
Eucharist, and a er a sumptuous meal in the Lodge’s restaurant, the pilgrims 
gathered for their dai es. The pilgrims immersed themselves in spiritual 
and intellectual endeavors, learning more about various spiritual pr es and 
the history and preserva of a centuries-old building. They visited St. 
M ’s Church, which dates back to the sixth century and was the locus of the 
founding of the Chris rch in England. The pilgrims also visited local 
Norman Churches, discovered more about Richard Hooker, and visited the 
Black Prince’s t facts within the Cathedral. Not surprisingly, they 
explored in depth the life and martyrdom of Thomas Becket. The stained-glass 
window restorers and the Cathedral’s librarian fascinated the group with 
in-depth discussions about their unique work. The pilgrims also received daily 

Photos by Jeffrey Breitman



Pilgrimage at Canterbury Cathedral
Torin Brown, Pilgrim Officer 

I am happy and privileged to have recently been appointed as Pilgrim Officer 
at Canterbury Cathedral. Whilst studying Theology, I worked part time at the 
Cathedral as a Welcome Shepherd, which put me directly in touch with 
pilgrims visiting Canterbury.

From my personal experience of arriving at Compostela and therefore having 
sensitivities to how pilgrims might be feeling,I started greeting them, stamping 
their Pilgrim Passport, arranging a blessing for them, and taking a photo at the 
pilgrim stone in the Cathedral precincts. I was overwhelmed by their stories 
and experiences, and I am delighted to now be working at the heart of the 
pilgrim mission here.

“I have taken comfort and strength from the peace and fellowship of walking with 
people I love and thought about the many pilgrims who have gone before me.”
                                                                                     A pilgrim on arrival at Canterbury Cathedral 

Pilgrimage as a religious ritual to a sacred space is an ancient practice, that appears to be enjoying quite 
a renaissance in our post-pandemic, climate sensitive era. It can bridge the gap between the sacred and 
the profane in extraordinary places where the veil is believed to be especially thin. It is a practice that 
continues to exert influence because it provides a space where the big questions of life and death, and 
the suffering to which man is the tragic heir, can be offered up for profound contemplation.

People from all backgrounds seem to be turning back to the old ways in this yearning for meaning, and 
Cathedrals and shrines can represent the axis mundi for this. They seek and play a pivotal role in the 
transformational power of pilgrimage, because who can help but be moved by the transcendent mysteries 
of such spaces.

It is so exciting to hold this role, at what was once as big a pilgrim destination as Rome and Compostela 
in its medieval heyday. Over the next few months I will be featuring on BBC Radio interviews, hosting a 
pilgrimage exhibition, recording podcasts and of course,continuing to welcome pilgrims on arrival at the 
Cathedral, sharing our mission far and wide.

I am also keen to know more about pilgrim's motivations,so have been collecting data to help shape the 
mission at Canterbury, whilst also working with other cathedrals and strategic partners,to get a broad 
picture of pilgrimage across the UK. Pilgrimage is undoubtedly growing, and interestingly our findings so 
far show that the main reason for pilgrimage across the board is ‘spirituality’.

Sanctuary and hope lie at the heart of the Cathedral’s new strategic plan with the aim of being the premier 
site of pilgrimage in England, and my role here will help deliver that aim by raising the profile of pilgrimage 
and the pilgrim welcome here at Canterbury.’
Torin's post has only been made possible by the generosity of a donor and worshipper based in the US, 
and the Cathedral is incredibly grateful for their support.

Follow us on Instagram @canterburypilgrims.

Stay in the Loop!  Want to be the first to know what’s happening at FOCCUS? Updates, Pilgrimages, 
news from Canterbury Cathedral? Send your email address to administrator@canterburyus.org, and 
you’ll be sure to stay in the Loop. FOCCUS will never share your email with anyone.



 

FOCCUS welcomes Sarah Harmer! Sarah has been Director of Fundraising 
at Canterbury since December 2024. Sarah is thrilled to learn about the 
history and traditions of the Cathedral, as well as its ambitions for the future 
as the Cathedral embarks on the next chapter of its history and its new 
strategic plan.

Before coming to Canterbury, Sarah was the Director of Development and 

Welcome Sarah Harmer! Newly appointed director of Fundraising at Canterbury Cathedral.

Audiences at the Wallace Collection in London for almost eleven years.  While there, Sarah led fundraising 
and public engagement for the museum, overseeing the Development, Learning, Digital and Communications 
teams. Previously, Sarah worked within the University of Cambridge, first at Clare College and then at 
Selwyn College.

Sarah grew up in the Shenandoah Valley in Virginia in a very small town, and went to Swarthmore 
College in Pennsylvania for university before moving to the UK with her husband.

Reach out to Sarah whenever you have plans to come to Canterbury and she’ll show you what makes   
Canterbury special to her.  Sarah.Harmer@canterbury-cathedral.org

I am a recently ordained deacon and third year M.Div. student at 
Virginia Theological Seminary. In January of this year, I had the privilege 
of spending twelve days at Canterbury Cathedral, including one full 
day in London as part of the 2025 New Clergy Conference—often 
referred to as the Canterbury Scholars' Program. During my time in 
England, I became increasingly confident that Canterbury has something 
special to offer the Anglican Communion and the broader Christian 
world. It’s a unique experience to be in the place where it all started.

The program offered participants the opportunity to interact with 
clergy from across the Anglican Communion and hear how they each

Reflections on Canterbury Scholars’ Program 
by The Rev. Eric Bailey

The Rev. Elizabeth Fellows, London, 
The Rev. Solomon Olusanya, Nigeria, 
The Rev. Eric Bailey, USA and The 
Rev. Michael Battle, USA

experience our common tradition within their own cultural context. We learned from, and often disagreed 
with, each other; our discussions covered subjects like theology, music, liturgy, preaching and some of the 
social and pastoral issues facing the different provinces.

Every day at Canterbury included Morning Prayer, Holy Eucharist and Choral Evensong. Sunday mornings, 
there was the option of attending an early morning Eucharist using the 1662 Book of Common Prayer. The 
facilitators and guest speakers offered insightful lectures, group discussions and Bible Studies. Discussion 
topics included the role of discipleship in the modern world, the relationship between Culture and Scripture, 
Ecumenism, Creation Care and Canon Law. There were countless opportunities to bond as a group, from 
meals to chapel to evenings at the lodge.

I am grateful for the support this program has received, directly or indirectly, from the Friends of Canterbury 
Cathedral in the US (FOCCUS) and Virginia Theological Seminary’s Center for Anglican Communion 
Studies (CACS); namely, for the generosity that makes this program possible. I have left feeling both 
challenged and inspired. This short trip across the pond has strengthened my sense of vocation and given 
me a greater appreciation for the work of the Anglican Communion, its networks and mission.
The Rev. Eric Bailey, Transitional Deacon, St. John’s Church, Lafayette Square



Becoming a Friend

C/O St. Thomas Church
1 West 53rd Street
New York, NY 10019

Enclosed in this Newsletter you will find an envelope we hope you will use to become
a member of Friends of Canterbury Cathedral in the United States.

You can also become a friend by copying and pasting
https://www.canterbury-cathedral.org/get-involved/foccus/

into your browser.

Membership includes such benefits as free admission to the Cathedral and personalized
tours, notification of FOCCUS events, as well as priority consideration for a place on

future pilgrimages. The Friends of Canterbury Cathedral in the United States (FOCCUS)
is an independent 501(c)(3) not-for-profit organization. EIN: 76-0808684

FOCCUS - C/O St. Thomas Church, 1 West 53rd Street, New York, NY 10019
(917) 733-8882 -  administrator@canterburyus.org

Website: www.canterbury-cathedral.org/foccus 
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